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Commencement –Chairman McArdle called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and explained the meeting procedure.  

Discussion – 146 Front Street, Café c/o Kate Ross
Mrs. Ross gave the Board a hand out titled “Home Café” dated March 17, 2014 (on file in Planning Office). Referring to this handout she explained that she opened up a shop last summer called Kate Ross Designs and would like to open a small café in the back of the building. Dean Ross Home would shrink to the front 1/3 of the building and the café would be in the rear 2/3 of the building. The establishment would contain tables and/ or booths with the possibility of outdoor seating in the summer months. The Parking lot is owned by Jack Cheney and Jack Ludes between 148 Front Street and the General Store. She noted that she did a step count of the parking which determined approximately 21 parking spots on the Ludes part of lot which included 2-3 handicapped spots.
Mrs. Ross asked what the next step would be moving forward.

Chairman McArdle explained that for tonight’s discussion they would go around Board to have them ask her questions.
Clerk Hills asked about the parking situation; has the parking lot been designated as to who owns what parking spots? 
Member Ryder commented that it was owned collectively by Jack Cheney and Jack Ludes and some spaces lined and others are not lined.
Mrs. Ross explained that the church has the back part of the lot and there are not any exclusive spots and if were to go you go out and strip the lot you would probably get more spaces in.

Clerk Hills commented that the only thing she should look into is the parking and is in favor of the project.  
Member Gonsalves explained that he thought it was a great idea but his only concern would be parking. If the café is open on Sunday there would be interference with church related parking.

Mrs. Ross noted that it is a private lot and that she has not determined hours but would consider the Sunday hours. The space behind the building where she would have the outdoor seating is not designated parking spaces.  She would mark the outdoor seating with planters for safety reasons around the seating, and possibly put an awning over it if allowed. 
Member Ryder noted that Brown’s Pharmacy had served food

Vice Chairman Kokkins was concerned with the separation of cars and people in the proposed outdoor seating area.
Chairman McArdle noted that the building is zoned Limited Business and is being used for retail and may need a Special Permit.  

Member North noted that the business is in a Limited Business District and operating as General Retail under 5000 square feet. What triggers change and what would require to come to Planning Board to get a Special Permit?  The definition of a restaurant is unless it is 2/3rds of legal capacity. So if is under 2/3rds legal capacity it is defined as General Retail, a facility for selling goods and can also have sale of food.
Mrs. Ross noted she would like to open by summer; so if need to decrease the size to make it less than 2/3rds it is not an issue at all and she felt it was probably already is less than 2/3rds.  Vice Chairman McArdle pointed out that it is 2/3rds of the remaining portion not 2/3rds of whole building.

Member Ferrari noted that must look at the business plan not the upstairs, take into account just the retail space. 

Mrs. Ross noted that there will be a doorway connecting the two businesses and the back portion of the café will also have items for sale.

Vice Chairman Kokkins noted that he felt the whole concept is a very nice idea if we can work out parking with the land lord and possibly clean up parking with striping. He noted that capacity is determined by the number of seats which requires input from the Building Commissioner and the Fire Chief. Applicant needs to be prepared to work with the Planning Board, the Fire Chief, the Building Commisioner, and the Board of Health. 

Chairman McArdle commented that the concept is a good one but will need to work through the details and make sure there is clear definition of the project. It comes down to the question if it is two separate businesses or if it is a home goods store with a restaurant area and would be considered one business.
Chairman McArdle read the definition for a restaurant and noted that it would not consider where chef working, office space, restroom not part of the restaurant, so everything else, tables and booths is will be used to figure out the square footage. This prompted a general discussion of what was included in the 2/3 calculation and what was not.  

Mrs. Ross confirmed that she would need to speak with the Building Commissioner to, figure out the percentages and confirm the parking. She asked if she did all of that would she need to come back.
Chairman McArdle replied only if it is over the 2/3rd size.

There was discussion that if she needs to come back for a Special Permit it would require advertising for a public hearing in May.

Discussion – Luce Avenue, Boat Yard c/o Dan Crete

Kelly Crete explained that her Husband Dan is looking at purchasing a piece of land on Luce Avenue by the Marion Indoor Tennis Club which is zoned Business.
Member North commented that it looked like a perfect fit.  Member Ryder agreed.
Vice – Chairman Kokkins commented that it was a good use for the area.

Mrs. Crete noted that there would be boat storage, a small shop and an office.

Clerk Hills asked how they would contain the paint where the pressure washing would be.

Mrs. Crete explained that is what the recycle pad is for; the pad is designed to capture the water which is shipped off site.  She noted that it is a completely enclosed system. 

Mrs. Crete distributed a description of the business.  She noted that she is an Environmental Safety and Health Consultant to the boat industry.  They will not do any big painting; that will be shipped off-site.  The first phase would be this summer and involve clearing to have some boat storage.  They would start construction next spring. 
Chairman McArdle noted that the Board agrees the project this is a great project but they will need to come back and fill out form 4A.  It will require a public hearing which could be scheduled by the end of April.

Old/New Business

Member Ferrari noted that there was a cable problem and the meeting was not being broadcast live.

Discussion – RFP – Part Time Planner  
Chairman McArdle explained that they had given the changes to Paul Dawson to include in the RFP.  There was discussion about the timeliness of getting the RFP published.
After discussion it was decided to have the Planning Assistant follow up with Mr. Dawson and the status of the RFP. 
Discussion – Web Site Changes
Chairman McArdle explained that the Planning Assistant suggested taking out- dated items off the website such as the NOD postings. 
Member Ferrari suggested moving what is to be taken off the splash page to be put into an archive.

Clerk Hills noted that there were two entries for the Solar Bylaw from Fall Town Meeting that should be taken off and when go to the Special Permit link you get a 404 message. Also should have the Planning Board Members on the front of the Web Site instead of a link.
Chairman McArdle questioned who maintained the web page.

Member Ferrari asked if the subscription service was available.
Planning Assistant commented that she maintains the page and that service is available but has not been accessible because of the computer crashing. She will address the problem with Town Administrator and make the suggested changes.
Vice Chairman Kokkins suggested putting the meeting dates on the front page.
Comments to the ZBA – 64 Allen Street, Christine and Mark Fantoni

Chairman McArdle asked the Board if anyone had comments.

Member Ryder noted that he could not read the application because the copies were too light.

Chairman McArdle noted that a description of what they are doing is typed up in the legal notice is legible but cannot read the details and distances.

Clerk Hills commented that he went out to look at the site and they were gutting the house and questioned if they had a building permit before going to the ZBA. It also looks like there is a sump pump discharge into the neighbor’s yard.

Member Ryder commented that the Planning Board may want to look more closely at the ZBA Applications than it has in the past 6 years. 
Chairman McArdle noted that if it does not come under our purview we should let the ZBA do their work; the Planning Board does not have the full application or plans.  She asked Member Ryder if he had any comments.

Member Ryder replied no, that he does not have comments.
Clerk Hills noted that the ZBA letter refers to bylaw Section 7.1 which requires us to make a recommendation.

Chairman McArdle commented that it is hard to make a recommendation because we do not have a plan in front of us and have not heard testimony from the applicant.

Member Gonsalves commented that they do not want to start visiting the sites; and now we are starting to do what the ZBA is supposed to do.
Vice Chairman Kokkins noted that these are done so we are notified and if there is a Planning related issue the Board should be comment on that issue.

Clerk Hills explained that the Board can recomment if we think this is a good idea to make the project more nonconforming or not. Do we think as a Board it is a good idea to allow a nonconforming of 12.5 feet from the side lot when it should be 15 feet?
Motion made by Clerk Hills to comment to the ZBA that there is an illegal sump pump discharge on to the neighboring yard that should be removed, seconded by Member Ryder.
VOTE: 7-0-0
Vice Chairman Kokkins moved to also note that there is an extension of the area of nonconformity, seconded by Member Gonslaves.
VOTE: 7-0-0
Minutes

Motion made by Member North to approve the minutes of February 18, 2014 as amended, seconded by Member Gonsalves.
VOTE: 7-0-0

Bills

None to Approve
Motion made by Member Ryder to adjourn, seconded by Member North at 8:10P.M.          VOTE: 7-0-0 

List of Documents Received:
Handout - 146 Front Street, Café c/o Kate Ross, Home Café dated March 17, 2014
Handout -Luce Avenue, Boat Yard c/o Dan Crete 

Minutes of February 18, 2014
Comments to the ZBA –64 Allen Street, Christine and Mark Fantoni
Respectfully Submitted,
Norman Hills, Clerk
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